
 

 

 

September 26, 2024 
 
 
Dear Representative: 
 
I am writing on behalf of the AFL-CIO and its nearly 13 million members in 
reference to your September 19, 2024, letter to President Biden concerning the 
contract negotiations between the International Longshoremen’s Association 
(ILA) and the United States Maritime Alliance (USMX). That letter warned of 
the dangers of a longshoremen’s strike and urged the Biden administration  
“to utilize every authority at its disposal to ensure the continuing flow of goods,” 
presumably referring to a judicial injunction under the Taft–Hartley Act to stop  
a strike. Unfortunately, suggesting to the USMX that an injunction is possible 
makes resolution of the contract before the October 1 strike deadline less likely. 
 
History tells us that when companies can count on an injunction against a strike, 
they do not negotiate in good faith to reach an agreement. By even suggesting a 
possible injunction, your letter makes a deal less likely and a strike all the more 
likely. The Biden administration has been clear that the parties need to settle the 
matter, telling Reuters on September 17: “We've never invoked Taft–Hartley to 
break a strike and are not considering doing so now.” Yet your letter tries to 
suggest otherwise, giving the companies reason to dig in their heels. Instead of 
calling for government intervention, a far more productive tact would be to press 
the companies to meet the workers’ very reasonable demands. 
 
ILA members are seeking to make up for years of small or even zero wage 
increases from the carriers. Like all other workers, longshoremen need raises just 
to keep up with the cost of living. And, like workers in many other industries—
from hospitality to health care to film and television—they need fair contract 
provisions that protect their jobs from being eliminated by automation.    
 
Throughout the pandemic, longshore workers never took a day off, risking their 
health and lives to make sure shelves were stocked and the supply chain remained 
strong. The public strongly supports these front-line workers and their just 
demand for economic security. It adds insult to injury to encourage USMX to 
provoke a strike rather than agree to a fair contract for the workers who kept food 
on the table and our economy running through the darkest days of the COVID-19 
crisis.  
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While your letter warned that a potential strike could “result in delays and dire impacts to our 
supply chains, our economy, and the American consumer,” it sent exactly the wrong message to 
the companies if the goal is to avoid such an outcome.  
 
Averting a strike is the responsibility of the employers who refuse to offer ILA members a 
contract that reflects the dignity and value of their labor. The fight for a fair contract for 
longshoremen is the entire labor movement’s fight. We stand united with the 45,000 ILA 
members who work hard every day to keep our nation’s economy moving. Please call on USMX 
to make a fair offer to settle this contract before October 1. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Elizabeth H. Shuler 
President 
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